DRAFT September 28, 2003

SEMINARY HILL ASSOCIATION, INC.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES,

September 16, 2003

President Frank Putzu called the meeting to order at 7:40 PM in the Parish Hall of Immanuel Church-on-the-Hill, 3606 Seminary Road, Alexandria, VA.

The following SHA Officers and Directors were present:

Frank Putzu, President

Joe Gerard, Vice President

Jack Sullivan, Treasurer

Cindy Gurne, Communications Officer

Gordon Johnson, Secretary

Tom Kerester, Area 2 

Richard Hobson, Area 3 

Carol Maxwell, Area 6

Pat Lidy, Area 7

Don Fullerton, Area 8

Bob Coulter, Area 9

Charles Ablard, At-Large

Joe Fischer, At Large

Bruce McCarthy, At Large

Laura Vetter, Episcopal High School

Mary Lewis Hix, Virginia Theological Seminary

Bill Dickinson, Past President

MINUTES, July 9 BOARD MEETING

Minutes of the SHA Board Meeting on July 9, 2003, previously posted on the SHA web site, were approved by unanimous vote, as amended.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Jack Sullivan reported that after receiving $20 for one new membership and paying $250 to Intertech Corp for work on the new website, there is $17,220.01 in the SHA Treasury.

POLICE REPORT

Sgt. J. Bartlett reported on a rash of burglaries in August, apparently by kids judging by what was stolen, and on the tragic killing of a TC Williams student by other youths in Market Square at 11:00 pm the previous Saturday night.

AREA REPORTS

Area 1:  Tom Kerester reported that a house on Janney’s Lane across from McArthur School sold for $2.8 million.

Area 3:  Dick Hobson reported that there is a new archaeologist’s report on numerous items found in his area from civil war soldiers living there in tents.

Area 8:  Don Fullerton reported on sporadic traffic calming efforts, new construction, and trees cut in a median strip.

Area 9:  Bob Coulter reported that the Seminary Ridge Association will hold its annual meeting on Monday, September 29, where traffic will be a major issue.  Jack Sullivan added that the Hospital has finished the parking lot but lack of funds will prevent them building the underground garage which was promised as a condition of approval for the zoning change.  The hospital reportedly lost $200,000 last month alone.  Dick Hobson reported that INNOVA plans to relocate the psychiatric unit elsewhere, which concerns the Community Services Board since there are no other units available close by.

Seminary:  Mary Hix reported that heavy traffic is expected for a planned evening diocesan meeting with the Bishop on September 23. 

ALEXANDRIA COMMONS (FORMERLY HECHINGER COMMONS)

Mr. Hobson declared that he would abstain from any action on this matter because his law firm was representing the operator of Alexandria Commons.

 1.  Noodles & Co:  Mr. Jonathan Rak presented a plan for a “quick/casual” 66-seat restaurant, Noodles & Co., to replace Bagel Place at the eastern side of the commons.  A wide variety of noodles and soups can be ordered at a counter, sauteed to order, and brought to your table.  Beverages offered will include beer and wine. This will come before the Planning Commission December 7 for a Use Permit.

 2.  Identity Signs:  The landlord plans to replace the existing identity sign in the center of the parking area with four backlit monument style signs on brick structures for improved appearance and visibility from the street.  The height of each sign at 4 ft. is slightly less than the present sign.  Two additional signs will be located at the west entrance and one at the east entrance.

Mr. Putzu thanked Mr. Rak for his presentation and the board took no position on the restaurant or the signs.

2ND PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH PROPERTY

Joe Fischer reported no new developments since his last report to the Board.  Discussion is continuing about road alignment, an exit to Quaker Lane, and using the present Janneys Lane exit.  The developer reported that documentation required by the city has already cost $70,000.  Frank Putzu has spoken with the city (Eileen Fogarty) but there is no way the city can keep the whole property open.  It might still be possible to purchase an easement for open space on the property.  The developer wants 9 homes, but the city would prefer 6.  Judy Durand, 1431 Janneys Lane, reported a lot of opposition to any development on the property, and noted that the property has real water problems, the church has to have a sump pump, but the city says they have no money for a water study.  Bob Coulter observed that if the city were to buy an easement, the SHA should be concerned with the question how will its use be controlled in the future, which led to discussion of control of the city’s Open Space Fund and the use of $200,000 from that fund to renovate the Patrick Henry Recreation Center.

TRAFFIC CALMING

(Further info at: http://ci.alexandria.va.us/tes/td/traffic_calming/calming.html)

Frank Putzu led this discussion and Joe Gerard agreed to head the traffic committee, working with Bob Coulter and Bill Dickinson, plus any other volunteers.  The Board agreed that, as a matter of principle, we should oppose any traffic calming measures on which the SHA has not had significant input.  Cindy Gurne pointed out that all Area Reps should be concerned and involved because traffic diversions created by traffic calming in one area could have unexpected consequences for other areas. 

1.  Janneys/Seminary/Quaker:  Frank Putzu reported that the city seems to have focused on chicanes for Janneys Lane at Taylor Run as the starting point for its traffic calming program for the Janneys Lane, Seminary Road and Quaker Lane project and he has been in touch with the Clover Association.  The city is opposed to a stop light or stop sign.  It is unclear how much money has been allocated for this project, but probably $50,000 from capital improvement funds and $100,000 from the city’s traffic calming fund.  There was further discussion of the local citizen approval requirements for traffic calming measures.  This issue is further complicated by Fire department requirements not to be slowed down responding to emergencies on a main thoroughfare.  It was also noted that road bumps slow some vehicles more than others.  Some residents lose street parking but benefit from safer slower traffic, whereas other residents not directly affected object to having to navigate an obstacle path.  The fundamental problem facing traffic calmers is that traffic calming obstacles on one street simply divert through traffic to other side streets, and this is reported to be happening all over the city.  The problem will be further exacerbated when 1700 workers at the Patent and Trademark Office are added to the stream of cut-through traffic.  It was agreed we should coordinate with the Clover Association. 

2.  Seminary Valley:  Don Fullerton has been unable to get any information on traffic calming plans for Pickett Street, but will be in touch with Paul De Mayo.

3.  St. Stephens Road and Fort Williams Parkway:  Fort Williams Pkwy is #7 on the city’s traffic calming priority list but the city has only funded through #6 so nothing will be done there on this round.  St. Stephens is #6 and has been allocated $20,000 to deal with the traffic that uses the traffic light on Quaker Lane to cut through to Fort Williams.  There has been discussion of a traffic circle at Garland and two traffic bumps on St. Stephens, but it is doubtful that they will get the required number of citizen signatures because, while people living on the road want it, people living on the side streets oppose it.  Bob Coulter will make a recommendation to the SHA board after the Seminary Ridge Association’s September 29 meeting.

QUAKER RIDGE

Frank Putzu invited Howard Middleton, representing the Carr Corporation, to make a presentation on the proposed Quaker Ridge townhouse development on Duke Street between Quaker Village and Colonial Heights.  The property is 2 ½ acres presently occupied by two houses, one vacant and one occupied, which would be torn down.  Two major trees will be saved.  They are proposing to build 28 townhouses with a $500-600,000 selling price, each about 2,400 sq. ft. with 2-car garages, and all but two would each have two slots for on-street parking.  After Mr. Middleton’s departure, Dick Hobson reported that the Quaker Village owners are adamantly opposed to this development and strongly recommended that the SHA board should also oppose it because the existing density is already too much for the surrounding area and parking is already too dense.  Joe Gerard pointed out that constant exemptions from the general rule lead to these kind of problems.  Instead of piecemeal treatment, the city needs to look more holistically at traffic impacts from all development.  Mr. Hobson’s motion to oppose the application for Quaker Ridge, seconded by Mr. Gerard, was passed unanimously.

QUAKER VIEW

Dick Hobson reported that we have already submitted our opposition to the Quaker View development on the corner of Duke and Quaker, and the Planning Commission did not approve it. The adjacent church also opposes the development.  The City Council will now consider this application on October 18, where it will require a super majority vote to get approval.  A simple majority, however, could refer it back to the Planning Commission for further review.

PTO TUNNEL TO KING ST. METRO

Frank Putzu reported that the developer now says he is unable to construct the promised pedestrian tunnel from the Patent and Trademark Office to the King St. Metro station.  The City Manager then negotiated a mitigation clause in the contract, which was submitted to City Council and to which SHA objected.  No action was taken in July and the City Manager has now written a second memo to Council stating that in his opinion the PTO and building tenants are not legally liable for the tunnel and therefore he cannot deny issuing a certificate of occupancy.  In considering this memo at its September 9 meeting, there was a barrage of questions from many Council members and the Mayor twice instructed the City Manager not to issue a certificate of occupancy until he receives further instructions from the Council.

Members of the Board agreed that this is a crucial issue for everyone in Alexandria because the integrity of the development planning process is at stake.  If rules don’t matter because you can always get an exception letter later, public confidence in the system will be destroyed.  There must be accountability for the system to work.  There are further problems involving safety of pedestrians walking across Duke Street, traffic stoppages with increased automobile congestion on Duke Street, and further incentives for PTO employees to drive cars rather than ride the Metro in order to avoid the inconvenience and pedestrian safety risk.  Any incentives for Metro commuters to shift to private vehicles will further exacerbate cut-through traffic problems on many Alexandria streets.   The Alexandria Planning staff report three years ago stated that the tunnel was so important a certificate should not be issued if the tunnel was not mandated and built.  Board members felt we should strongly challenge the City Manager’s assumption that he can except critical requirements such as this.  Bill Dickinson recommended that we look again at the building code, take a look at what we said three years ago and remind the Council what we said then

Frank Putzu will write a strong letter to City Council opposing issuance of any certificate of occupancy until the tunnel is completed.

PLANNING COMMISSION REPLACEMENT MEMBER

City Council will appoint a new member to the Planning Commission at its September 23 meeting, to fill the vacancy created when Ludwig Gaines was elected to the City Council.  The Board reviewed the list of 10 applicants for the position and after this review, confirming the discussion at the July 9 board meeting, Dick Hobson moved, and Bill Dickinson seconded the motion, that SHA should endorse the application of Joanne Tomasello, past president of Seminary Valley Civic Association and a member of the Connector Task Force.  The motion carried unanimously.

SHA “ISSUE COMMITTEES”

In order to deal effectively with the many issues that come before the SHA board, Frank Putzu recommended and the board approved establishing six Issue Committees with Chairpersons as follows:


Open Space & Environment – Bill Dickinson


Traffic – Joe Gerard and Bob Coulter


Planning & Development – Dick Hobson


Schools – Lillian Patterson


Intercommunity Civic Association Liaison – Jack Sullivan


Police & Crime – Dick Hayes

Each Chairperson was requested to provide a one-paragraph status report for his committee for circulation and review before each board meeting.

MEMBERSHIP & COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

Cindy Gurne reported that membership in the Association has been dropping from around 300 several years ago to around 200 at present.  There was discussion of dues reminder notes, a written newsletter, an improved member database, and preparations for a good turnout for the Annual Meeting of the Association in November.  More help is needed and there was discussion of engaging a paid part-time assistant.  Bill Dickinson observed that the Alexandria Choral Society pays $10,000 per year for a business manager to handle concert promotion and other administrative tasks.

Cindy Gurne recommended that, along with the communications plans already discussed, we should survey our community to identify issues of concern to them, learn what our members need and want and how best the association can serve the Seminary Hills community.  Bill Dickinson suggested we should also review the SHA Strategic Plan adopted three years ago. He also noted that the Alexandria Gazette was willing in the past to publish a monthly SHA community newsletter.  Mary Hix suggested that e-mail is the most cost effective way to conduct a survey, and a format which works well uses the first page to pose specific questions which allow answers to be tabulated, and then offers a second free-form page for responders to expand with their thoughts on specific issues of concern to them.  She further pointed out that a survey can be a very effective marketing tool to get members interested and involved.  Dick Hobson felt that data collection is less important than the opportunity to give people a chance to be heard.  Information gathered in a survey could also be useful for emergency planning and perhaps a community bulletin board.

Dick Hobson moved and Charles Ablard seconded that Frank Putzu be authorized to spend up to $1,000 from the SHA treasury for an expanded communications program leading up to the Annual Meeting in November.  The motion was passed unanimously.

OTHER MATTERS

Minnie Howard & T.C.Williams:  Frank Putzu reported that there was a meeting Sept. 15 on the Minnie Howard expansion, but we have no report on its outcome.

Organized Panhandling:  Bill Dickinson reported that there seem to be an increasing number of community based solicitors working on car travelers off street medians at Quaker and King Streets.  The City has no licensing requirement, and police refuse to interfere.  If nothing is done to curb these practices, they can be expected to increase.  He will propose a letter to the City from SHA stating our position.

City Grant Applications: Cindy Gurne raised the question of 2003 grant applications to the City, but no one had any answers.

Tanning Salon at Brad Lee Shopping Center:  There was discussion of writing to Joe Cronin, president of WREIT, to see if there are any possible alternatives to the replacement of Bed & Bath with a tanning salon, but the decision appears to be a fait accompli.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 PM

Respectfully submitted,

Gordon O. F. Johnson, Secretary
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